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Kerr’s reports articulate with great clarity how the care of such special places can be 
achieved. Clear-eyed, concise, well-illustrated and well edited…his reports are an exemplar 
of thoughtful reportage and guidance. They have proven highly effective in practice. 
 
Unfortunately, many who subsequently followed Kerr’s system lacked his skills, and an 
average heritage consultant often produced vast and quite expensive Conservation Plans 
with excessive and repetitive verbiage. Such documents tended to be very formulaic, not to 
the point, and often relatively unreadable. While satisfying an authority requirement, large 
and unwieldy tomes, in my experience, are rarely consulted by those involved in any 
subsequent construction works. This, in part, relates to the inability of Heritage NSW and 
other authorities to understand properly the product they had required and approved. and 
its related usage. Such authorities also generally fail to properly surveil any resulting 
construction works. 
 
It would be timely to require such reports to have a truly effective and readable basis. In 
essence a summary document of limited pages, which could refer to appendices and other 
key documents where further information could be found. 
 
The Kerr methodology as set out in The Conservation Plan has proven the test of time and 
continues to offer the best approach to well-informed decision making for important heritage 
places. 
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